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NEXT MEETING

John Gaglione

DATE: Tuesday, February 14, 2012
TIME: 7:30 P
PLACE: Freeport Memorial Library

144 W. Merrick Rd. (at S. Ocean Ave)
SPEAKER: Nick DeNezzo
TOPIC: The Wild Parrols of Long Island

This month’s meeting will feature a program about the
feral parrot populations found on the south shore of Long
Island, in Brooklyn, and elsewhere in the greater New York
areathat live here year-round, how they gothere 40 years
ago, how to spot them, and the best places to observe
them.

Our guest speaker is alicensed NYS physical education
teacher, a professional kayak instructor/tour guide, and
has given hundreds of lectures on a variety of
topics, including kayaking, history/geography, wildlife,
art, and Scrabble. Join us on Valentine’s Day!

Pre-Meeting Program on Birds. Starting at 7 p.Mm. most
months, Scott Oglesby expands our birding horizons in
the room beyond our coffee-break tables. Topic sugges-
tions for future talks are welcome.

Parking Lots. In addition to the parking lot adjacent to
the library, there’s a lightly used, well-lit, and fairly close
municipallot on the east side of S. Ocean Ave., on the near
(south) side of the gas station that borders Sunrise High-
way.
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PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE
Issues Going Forward: Brookiyn Waler Works,
Tackapausha, and Hydrofracking

Jim Brown

Our chapter has beeninvolved in anumber of important
environmental issues this past year. A number of these
issues are still in the works, i.e., have not been settled. In
my message this month, I would like to discuss the latest
developments in a few of them.

One of these issues is that of the Brooklyn Water Works
property, the land adjoining Brookside Preserve. A citi-
zens’ group, the Freeport/Baldwin Waterworks Coalition,
has recently been formed to combat a planned apartment
development for the property. Both this group and the
South Shore Audubon Society are working to preserve the
parcel as open space. Our chapter sent a letter to County
Executive Edward Mangano on January 8th of this year,
asking him to help preserve this important piece of land.
Copies of the letter were sent to officials in the Town of
Hempstead, the Village of Freeport, and to Nassau County
Legislators. Theletter statesin its final paragraph that “we
bring this important issue to your attention with the hope
that the County in coordination with local officials, along
with the residents of Freeport and Baldwin and the South
Shore Audubon Society, can work together to preserve
the Brooklyn Water Works property and add it to the
County’s Brookside Preserve. If this goal can be achieved,
the public will be well served.”

Another important issue is that of Tackapausha park.
This past December 17th, the South Shore Audubon
Society helped Director Wendy Albin and her fine staff/
volunteers put on a wonderful holiday party for some
really active andinquisitive Long Island children. [ and my
wife, Gail, had a great time stringing cranberries and
popcorn. We decided it was easier to string the cranberries
than the more unwieldy popcom. I thank all of the people
from SSAS who helped out — Esther Ecklund, Marilyn
Hametz, Tyler Hughes and his mom, Sheila Kiefer, Rich
Kopsco, Anne Mehlinger, and Mike Sperling. Kudos also



to Therese Lucas, who worked with Wendy Albin to co-
ordinate things beforehand and delivered a whole host of
holiday supplies to the museum. The crafts were well-
attended and appreciated, both by the kids and their
parents and grandparents. The live animal demonstration
we sponsored mesmerized everyone. The snacks were
tasty, and we handed out informative environmental and
bird-related materials.

One would think that an institution such as Tackapausha
Museum and Preserve, an institution that can bring such
a magnificent party to County residents, would be sup-
ported to the hilt by its County government. Such has not
proven to be the case. As [ write these words, the situation
faced by Tackapausha and its staff'is grim (Wendy, the only
full-time employee, has been laid off). Hopefully things
will turn around, and this fine natural history museum and
preserve will be permitted to serve Nassau County as it
has always done. The South Shore Audubon Society is
supporting the newly formed Friends of Tackapausha group
in its attempt to find solutions to Tackapausha’s pressing
problems.

A third issue with which we are grappling is hydraulic
fracturing or “hydrofracking.” The last day for comments
to be submitted to the NYS Department of Environmental
Conservation was January 11. Our chapter submitted its
comments on the DEC website. As discussed in last
month’s column, our board voted to urge New York State
to ban the procedure. Recently all Long Island Audubon
chapters have officially voiced their deep concerns with
fracking, as has our state office, Audubon New York. This
issue, like the other two, is still unresolved.

Hopefully these issues will be resolved in the best
interests of the environment and the public will be well
served. Our chapter will be following and working on
these issues as we go forward this year.

Editor’s Correction: In the last issue, the “Save
Tackapausha and Garvies Point” article was attributed to
Jim (who had sent it); he wants everyone to know that it
was written by SSAS’s Betty Borowsky.
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A% WELCOME NEW MEMBERS A%
Wenoy Murbach

One of the wonderful perks thatyou get from an Audubon
membership is the chance to be a part of your local
Audubon chapter, South Shore Audubon Society.

You are automatically a valued member of this active
and friendly chapter, so please come out to the next
meeting at the Freeport Library from 7:30-9:30 p.M. on the
second Tuesday of the month to hear what you can do to

help preserve your local environment’s health and viabil-
ity, to hear about local issues that you can help to solve,
and to see an interesting program.

Whether you are a beginning birder or someone with a
large life list, you will enjoy our weekly Sunday bird walks.
Check out the special events that are mentioned in this
Skimmer. Attend them yourself, and bring your family and
friends too.

You are warmly invited to be an active participant in this
vibrant all-volunteer organization comprised of persons
who, like you, care about the earth we live on, about our
local environment, and about the creatures that live

alongside us.
Our new members since the last Skimmer are:

Baldwin .........ccceece. Donna Hogan, Demaris O'Donnell

Bellmore ................. Mary E. Brocks, Carolee Caffrey, Stanley
Furtak, Phyllis Kurz, Laura Pollari,
Astrid Spina

Bethpage.......cc.ocu... George Harnischfege

Chester, NJ ............. John A. Slattery

East Meadow .......... Joseph Asher, Ann Fisher, Marcel

Intrater, Jean Yacek
East Rockaway ....... Edward Aarne, Evonne Rzeplinski

Elmont ......c.cccoevennnnne Stephanie H. Ross

Farmingdale ............ Hannah Duffy, Jean O’Brien

Franklin Square ...... Mary T. Barbati, Samuel Hopfeld

Freeport........ccccocvnn. Sylvia M. Gunn, Gillian Lowe, Marie Y.
Schroeder

Garden City ............. Marion R. Alyea, Mary E. Buckley,
Sharon Hummers, Lillian Luy,
Graydon Seitz

Hempstead .............. Mary Zink

Hewlett ......ccooveueee. Louise Miller, Mary Lee Morris

Hicksville.................. Marie McEneaney, John C. Moehringer,
Michele & John Plonski, B. Podoliuk,
Hazel Ptacek

Levittown ............... J. Gutierrez, Laurie Hansen

Lido Beach .............. Bruce Beaver, Linda Zwiren

Long Beach ............. Anne Papenhausen, Robin Stein, Carl
Weinstock

Lynbrook ........cue..... Jennifer L. Austen, Marie A, Bacchi, Sal
Brescia

Malvemne.................. Chris Tarpinian

Massapequa ............ Susan Cheesman, Robert Giaccone,

David A. Goldstein, Robert Ryder,
M. E. Schuldes, Richard Spiotta

Massapequa Park ... Thomas Coll, C. Malmgren, Carmelitae

Roesch
Merrick ....ccceerirnnne Nancy Dies, Marion Doyle, Elaine Voss
Plainview ................. Thomas Kearney
Point Lookout ......... Gloria Hammond

Rockville Centre ..... Thomas G. Harmon, Richard Lazarus,
Christy A. Silecchia, Carol Zimet

Seaford.......ccouuunan, Ray Zeitler :
Uniondale ................ Joan Pinard

Valley Stream ......... Chan Cleata
Wantagh................... Elfrieda Heidenfelder

West Hempstead .... Nancy Hamill



« BIRD WALKS o

Steve Schellenger

All walks start at 9:30 a.m.; no walk if it rains or snows or
temperature is below 25°F. Any questions? Call Steve at
987-8103. Directions and summaries may be found at
ssaudubon.org.

Jan. 29 Pelham Bay Park*

Feb. 5 Jones Beach West End #2, N.E. corner

Feb. 12 Mill Pond Park (Wantagh/Bellmore, north
side of Merrick Rd.)

Feb. 19 Point Lookout Town Park, S.E. corner
(and Lido Preserve afterwards)

Feb. 26 Massapequa Lake**

Mar. 4 Jamaica Bay Wildlife Refuge

*For Pelham Bay Park (where we hope to see owls):
Wear hiking shoes —it’s ahilly forest walk to the bay. Take
Throgs Neck Bridge to [-695 north to I-95 north. Take I-95
to exit #9, Hutchinson River Parkway north. Take first exit
#5, Orchard Beach Rd., go past traffic circle, and continue
on Orchard Beach Rd. to end. Turn left on Park Dr. to enter
park. Go past another traffic circle and enter parking lot
thru toll gates (free); meet at far left corner of parking lot
(northeast corner). See http://mappery.com/map-of/
Pelham-Bay-Park-NYC-Map for reference.

**For Massapequa Lake (the southern end of
Massapequa Preserve), use street parking on westbound
side of Merrick Road, west of Lake Shore Blvd.

GREAT BACKYARD BIRD COUNT,
FEBRUARY 17-20

The 15th annual Great Backyard Bird Count will be led
by the Cornell Lab of Ornithology and National Audubon
Society, with partner Bird Studies Canada. Everything you
need to know to participate is at
www.birdcount.org, including
downloadable instructions, FAQs, ahow-
to video, a regional list of the birds you |
might see in our area in February, and
results from previous years. e D

As you gear up for this year’s GBBC, preliminary data
coming from Audubon’s Christmas Bird Count suggest
some shifts in where birds are spending their time, per-
haps due to the season’s relatively mild temperatures.
Data suggest that bird species we tend to see in concen-
trated areas during colder temperatures are now dis-
persed throughout the landscape, taking advantage of the
open marshes and ponds. Consider New York’s Central
Park, where warm temperatures may have played arolein
a low bird count this holiday season. Participants tallied
3,286 birds - 3,000 fewer than last year.

The Great Backyard Bird Count is an annual four-day
event (Presidents’ Day weekend) that engages bird-
watchers of all ages in counting birds to create a real-time
snapshot of where the birds are across the continent.

Anyone can participate, from beginning bird-watchers to
experts. It takes as little as 15 minutes on one day, or you
can count for as long as you like each day of the event. It’s
free, fun, and easy—andithelps the birds. Participants tally
the highest number of birds of each species seen together
at any one time. To report your counts, fill out an online
checklistat the Great Backyard Bird Count website— and
share them with Joe Grupp!
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BOOKS FOR BIRDERS
R. U. Abyrdar Il

Ourlatestbookis anotherwonderful read — Central Park
in the Dark by Marie Winn (author of Red-Tails in Love). How
many of us have ever birded Central Park? | see lots of
hands. But, atnight? Notreally? Then read thisbook. The
author dares us to venture into this 850-acre park at
NIGHT. And she does and lives to write a book about her
many adventures, at NIGHT! She explores this vast natu-
ral world in the midst of one of the largest cities in the
world. And what wonderful experiences she has. Her
chapters on owls are just marvelous, as well
as the chapters on bird roost trees. Who
would have known? As you read this book,

; » remember Bergdorf Goodman; you'll see
why. The roughhousing and jockeying for position in the
tree before the birds go to sleep is marvelous observation.

I'd follow Ms. Winn into the park at night any time! She
is a very engaging writer. From Screech Owl rescues to
slug sex, she pulls us into this nocturnal world. Could this
be happening in the midst of the hustle and bustle of this
busy city? Some of us may wonder why most of the birders
in this book seem both nutty and obsessive; are we? Just
a little? Some of us might take issue with the way she
seems to be guilty of anthropomorphizing these nonhuman
subjects she so profoundly cares about and writes about.
Thisbook also showcases the tiny band of wildlife stalkers
that follow her into these nighttime adventures. Some of
us may know people like that. The entire book was a fun
read! Really eye-opening! A very engaging and charming
book. READ it!!

CLCOPPOLLPOLVPOPLOVOOPPVOVPVVPVPVOVPVOLPV0090CTO0O0O0
SSAS Mission Statement — The mission of

South Shore Audubon Society s to promote envi-
ronmental, eo{ucation; conduct research ertaining
to local bird [populations, wildlife, and habitat; and
preserve and restore our environment, tﬁrougﬁ
responsible activism, for the Beneﬁ't of both people
and wildlife.

SSAS Post Office Statement— South Shore
Skimmer is published montﬁ[y from September
O through December and Februa tﬁrougﬁ
e CMay Y South Shore Audubon Society, P.0.
Box 31, Freeport, NY 11520-0031.




NATURE TALES FROM A WANDERER
A South Dakota Trail and a Red-Shafted Flicker
Joe Grupp

We studied our map of Custer State Park, South Dakota
while parked at a scenic parking area, eating a lunch that
we had brought with us. The park covers 71,000 acres and
is one of the largest state parks in the country. Itis a center
of outdoor activity and provides habitat for a diversity of
wildlife. We were looking for and found a trail that would
take us away from the road and into the park’s more
undisturbed area.

Before breaking for lunch, we had been driving along
the park’s Wildlife Loop Road observing some of the
park’s larger wildlife, including, to our surprise, a herd of
feral burros, the descendants of those used in a turn-of-
the-century tourist operation. Their ancestors were used
to carry tourists to the top of 7,240 ft Harney Peak, the
highest point in South Dakota.

We found them to be beggars, as a number of them
stood as still as a monument, almost completely blocking
the road. As we carefully winded our way through the
herd, [ was at one point eyeball to one big
eyeball with only the car’s window glass
separating me from the burro to which
thelarge eyeballbelonged. Itdid noteven
get a small morsel of food from us, nor did 1
roll down the window.

Not too far from where we studied our map, we drove
down a short dirt road to the French Creek Natural Area
trailhead. Our plan was simple and it was not to hike the
twelve-mile long trail, but rather to spend about three-
quarters of an hour leisurely walking it in one direction
exploring the surroundings, then turning around and
heading back to the car doing the same. Carrying our
binoculars as well as a light pack, we hoped to find a few
birds along the way.

The trail was perfect for our plan, as it followed a creek
bed into an environment that we were not familiar with.
The creek bed was dry, filled with coarse sand and rocks.
The shores that defined it were lined with Gamble oak
trees that also were found scattered across the surrounding
grassy areas, along with some ponderosa pine trees, The
grasses were their dormant tan color and the oaks were
tenaciously holding onto a number of brittle light-brown
leaves, as autumn had already prepared them for winter.
A wind a bit stronger than a breeze occasionally came
along, causing the dry grasses to bounce and the dry
leaves on the oaks to rattle while the large numbers of
leaves that had already fallen swirled as they were being
blown across the ground.

Birds were almost nonexistent as we walked. At one
point, however, just as we were about to follow the trail
down into the creek bed and then up the other side, we
heard what sounded like a flicker. [ spotted it in a nearby
tree, confirming that it was a flicker without paying much

attention to its details. Then the bird flew off, revealing a
flash of red underparts, not the more familiar flash of
yellow that is seen when a flicker at home flies off. Qbvi-
ously our bird was the Red-shafted Flicker of the west, not
the Yellow-shafted Flicker found back home in the east.
The two birds were not too long ago considered to be
separate species, but research convinced the American
Ornithological Union to lump them together as a single
species under the name Northern Flicker in 1973. Each
individual variety is now a subspecies under that name.
The birds derive their names from the color of the shafts,
the central support, of the long feathers of their wings.

While a quick glance at a perched bird identifies it as a
Northern Flicker, a closer look reveals other subtle dif-
ferences as well as the flash of red or yellow when the birds
fly. Mostobviousis ablack moustache, red crescent on the
nape (back of the neck), and yellow under the tail and
wings of the Yellow-shafted Flicker, contrasting with the
red moustache, no crescent on the nape, andred under the
tail and wings of the Red-shafted Flicker. | regretted not
observing the bird in more detail before it flew off. I may
have been in the west, but my mind was stillback home in
the east when I first observed it.

A short time after spotting the flicker, we turned and
headedback to the car. Wehadno trouble finding our way,
as not only was the trail evident but there was a large bluff
near the parking area. The side of the bluff facing us was
steep and covered with small ponderosa pines except in
one large even-steeper area where the pines could not get
afoothold. Allwehad to do was walk towards the beautiful
blazing red color created by the rock and soil of that spot
as it was framed by the dark green of the ponderosa pines
and was being enhanced by the warm tones of light from
alate afternoon sun. Wereached the car, satisfied with our
exploratory walk and our brief observation of the Red-
shafted Flicker.
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BACKYARD SURVEY DATA NEEDED!
Joe Grupp

For several years, SSAS’s Research Committee has
been conducting a study to document the bird species
found in the SSAS area and to estimate their numbers. We
greatly appreciate input from anyone that feeds and/or
observes birds in their yard or neighborhood. Please do
nothesitate to submit your observations, evenifyoumake
only very few, :

Simply record the date, time, and the number or ap-
proximate number of each species. At the end of each
month, please mail or e-mail your record to me at the
appropriate address listed below, or hand it to me at our
monthly meeting. Survey sheets are available at SSAS
events and at ssaudubon.org or you can create your own.

Please mail your data to Mr. J. Grupp, Research
Chairperson, 660 Edgemere Ave., Uniondale, NY 11553
or e-mail Birdstudyjoeg02@aol.com.



HELP RESTORE THE ENVIRONMENTAL
PROTECTION FUND

Editor’s first note: Back in November, SSAS signed onto
a letter to Governor Cuomo regarding the 2012-13
budget for the EPF. That letter and much more informa-
tion is posted at We Love New York (http://
keepprotectingny.com), which is sponsored by 13 envi-
ronmental organizations including Audubon NY. It “is a
collaborative effort on the part of dozens of organizations
and thousands of citizens across New York committed to
advocating for much-needed resources to the state’s
environmental agencies, including the Department of
Environmental Conservation and the Office of Parks,
Recreation and Historic Preservation, and a strong and
vital Environmental Protection Fund to preserve our
natural and historic heritage.” Information about the
campaign is available via 800-SAVE-NYS and
EPF@keepprotectingny.org. Their websiteincludes afile
with alist of Nassau County EPF projects, preceded by the
following:

The Environmental Protection Fund has provided more
than $1 billion since 1993 to support critical programs that
protect our clean water, public health, and industries
including agriculture and tourism. Ourlocal economy and
good quality jobs have been enhanced and supported
thanks to the EPF, which has pumped more than $87
million into ourlocal economy. Below are a few examples
of how the EPF has paid off for Nassau County:

& More than $15 million from the EPF has been in-
vested in protecting Nassau County’s open spaces, parks,
and farms. This funding has helped to preserve Long
Island’s beaches, farms, vineyards, and parklands, which
generate $2.74 billion in economic benefits annually.
These programs also help sustain the thriving Long Island
tourism industry with annual revenues of $4.7 billion.

& Over $7 million has been contributed toward municipal
recyclingand householdhazardous waste disposal programs.

& More than $22 million has been provided for water-
front revitalization and water quality projects.

& Over $5 million dollars has been dedicated to landfill
closure.

& $3 million has protected our museums, memorials,
and historic houses that draw tourists and represent our
cultural history, including Westbury Gardens, Nassau
County Museum of Art, and Theodore Roosevelt
Sanctuary.

& Almost $5 million has been deployed in Nassau and
Suffolk Counties to protect the South Shore Estuary Re-
serve and improve public access to our bays and beaches.

& Over $4 million has been distributed for farmers and
municipalities to contain polluted runoff and comply with
state and federal water quality mandates.

By supporting the EPF you can help ensure continued
funding for these important programs in your district, and
protect what we love most about Nassau County.

Editor’s second note: Information about the upcoming
lobby day on behalf of the EPF follows and was sent to us
by Audubon New York’s Director of Government Rela-
tions and Communications, Sean Mahar, whose spouse is
the event’s coordinator.

In New York, money doesn’t
grow on trees, but some jobs do.
The Environmental Protection
Fund works!

We need your help to protect
New York’s healthy air and water,
clean beaches, bays and rivers,
working farms and forests, acces-
sible parks and historic sites, community recycling pro-
grams, zoos, and botanical gardens! Join with us as we
meet with state legislators to advocate in support of these
programs as part of New York’s economic recovery!

Joinusin Albany on Monday, February 13 as werally
in support of New York’s Environmental Protection Fund.
To register for the day, please send an e-mail including
yourname, organization, mailing address, phone number,
and e-mail address.

The event will run from 9:30 a.m. until 4 p.m. A light
continental breakfast will be served. More information,
including directions to the Capitol, hotel information,
lobbying tips, fact sheets, and a schedule will be provided
to participants prior to the day. No lobbying experience is
necessary.

For more information, please contact Jessica Ottney
Mahar, The Nature Conservancyin New York, at 518-690-
7873 or jottney@tnc.org.
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24TH ANNUAL WATERFOWL SURVEY DATES

The remaining dates for the 2011-2012 Waterfowl
Survey are as follows, rain or shine: Saturdays,
February 4 and 25, and March 24.
Volunteers are welcome to participate
in the surveys. If you are interested in
spending a full or half day visiting up to
28 locations from Valley Stream to "'e
Massapequa Park, call Joe Grupp, SSAS’s Research
Chairperson, at 481-4208. A second team, led by Paul
Butkereit, surveys the freshwater pondsin the Five Towns
area. The Ruddy Duck, a local species, is shown above.




GRACE’'S WARBLER AT POINT LOOKOUT
Doug Gochfeld

Editor’s note: | thank John Gaglione for forwarding this
article to me, about the first Grace’s Warbler ever re-
corded on the east coast. I've shortened it a bit; the full
version plus photos can be found by searching the Web.

On January 1, 2012, I participated in the Point Lookout
section of the Southern Nassau Christmas Bird Count. My
party consisted of Seth Ausubel, Andrew Baksh, and, for
abrieftime, Pat Aitken. Atabout 10 a.m. wepulledintothe
Town of Hempstead’s Point Lookout Town Park parking
lot to bird the edges of the lot, and the pines and rock pile
to the north of the lot.

After a brief discussion on a division of labor, Seth and
Pat went down to work the south edges of the lot and the
dunes there, and Andrew and [ would work the pines and
rock pile heading west. Andrew and I walked up to the
pines next to where the big “Exit” sign is along the
entrance/exit road on the north side of the parking lot. It
had been a very slow morning for passerines (and most
birds in general) so far. After pishing for a minute or two
at the edge of the pines, we stopped pishing and were
aboutto gotry and see if we could penetrate the pine stand

~ to look for owls. Andrew was already
moving towards the pines, looking for a
way in, when I saw a small (smaller than a
parrow) passerine in the pines, which I
sumed would be a warbler. I told Andrew
to “Stop,” although he apparently didn’t need telling, since
he got on the bird almost immediately as well. The bird, of
course, was doing a reasonably good job of hiding in the
shade of pine needle clusters.

My first view of it through binoculars was of a warblerin
the shade, showingbold white wing-bars (covert tips). For
the first second or so, I could see no color, it was facing
away, and the head was obscured by a branch. The first
thought was that it was likely one of the more-expected
winter warblers to be found in a pine grove, a Pine
Warbler, but it immediately moved into the sun alittle and
I was able to see the GRAY base color of the back and
wings, and I very briefly considered Yellow-throated
Warbler until it turned slightly and showed restricted
yellow on the throat and the thick yellow supraloral area.
[ then said something along the lines of “Uuuuuhhhh, ig
this a Graaace’s Warbler...?” Andrew, being rightly skep-
tical and not having much (if any? not sure) experience
with this species, asked “why isn’t it a Pine Warbler?” |
mentioned the gray back, lack of spectacles with the large
amount of yellow above the eye, and the small bill, and
thatitlookedlikeit was a Grace’s Warbler. I started pishing
some more and it seemed torespond, asit came closer and
popped up into the sun for brief periods. This whole time,
I was taking lots of photos of the bird. It then disappeared
into theimpenetrable pine fortress. Andrew still thought it
was probably a Pine Warbler, and I was still in disbelief

thata Grace’s Warbler could be here, and  mentioned that
maybe there was some range of variation of some Pine
Warbler plumage that I'd never seen that had a grayish
back and washed out/not noticeable spectacles. The bill
size and thinness were also bothersome, because these
would rule out both Pine and Yellow-throated. I had had
extensive experience with Grace’s Warblers in the
mountains of southeast Arizona in April and May, and a
small bill was certainly a characteristic of that species.
Hmmm.

[ radioed Seth that we had a “Possible Pine Warbler,
unless it was a Grace’s Warbler.” He responded back
“Possible Pine Warbler, whatis that—anew subspecies?”
I told him I would let him know of any further develop-
ments.

Andrew and I, after briefly hemming and hawing over
going back to the car to double-check Pine Warbler
variation in a field guide, decided that we would keep
birding since there was clearly some activity, and that this
bird obviously wasn’t going anywhere and would be there
when we came back. As we worked a little to the east in
what was quickly becoming clear was an area essentially
devoid of birds, Imulled theidea of a Grace’s Warbler over
in my mind, and I became a little more comfortable with
that initially unexpected possibility. It had certainly NOT
previously been on my radar, and I couldn’t remember
any specific records on the east coast, and I couldn’t
remember consideringit for my list of the “Next 10 species
to show up in NYS.” As Andrew began walking into the
pines elsewhere to try and find owls or something, I
stopped and looked back at the last photos I had taken,
after having let my objectivity come back. As soon as the
first photo popped onto the screen, just one single thought
popped into my mind: “That’s a Grace’s Warbler.”

I told Andrew we needed to go back to the car (about
100 yards away) NOW to double-check Pine Warbler
variation in the Sibley. Mine was locked in Seth’s car, so
when we got to the car, Andrew gave me his eastern Sibley
guide. [ immediately ruled out the possibility of the bird
being a Pine Warbler, and I wanted to show Andrew a
picture of a Grace’s to convince him and just triple-check
tomake sure that I wasn’t crazy. Of course it wasn’tin that
field guide, so we had to look at his National Geographic
guide. While we got to that page, I giddily said something
like: “Dude, it'sa Grace’s Warbler.” Wegtilineeded tomake
sure Il wasn’t completely crazy and/ormissing something,
soweneededto get Seth overthere. Iradioed Seth and the
conversation went like this:

Doug;: “Seth, do you copy? It’s a Grace’s Warbler, not a
Pine.”

Seth: “What?”.. .long pause “Wait, you were serious

Doug: “Yes, definitely. You gonna head over here?”

Seth (in classic sarcastic New Yorker fashion, and
probably my favorite line of the day): “Oh [ dunno, lemme
THINK aboutit.”... “Yeah, I'll be right over.”



We went back to the pine grove and Seth appeared
shortly thereafter, rushing over with Pat. Andrew showed
Seth aphoto ofit as Seth gotto us, and the words that came
out of Seth’s mouth were something like “Holy Mother of
God,” or “Holy __,” or something along those lines. While
continuing to get the word out to others (we had at that
point only informed Shai Mitra, nearby in the Baldwin
territory ofthe CBC, who was on standby waiting for asent
photo), we pished for a bit and nothing happened.

Weplayed the Grace’s Warbler’s song and the bird came
right out to the outside of the pine grove. We were then
able to track it as it foraged partially in the open for a few
minutes, and we posted the news online and contacted
everyone we could think of.

Soon after, cars began to pour in, carrying birders from
all over the count circle, as the Southern Nassau CBC
completely disintegrated, or rather was condensed down
to just the parking lot. We were planning on using tape
once the entire wave of first responders arrived, but
luckily the bird was soonre-found without tape and began
being mostly cooperative, although it wasn’t coming in as
close as earlier. Eventually everybody who arrived within
the first couple of hours after it was found saw it well. The
south(ish) wind picked up rapidly through the day, and
those that arrived after 2 p.m. did not get to see the bird that
afternoon.
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THE WINTER WOODS IN THE NORTH FORTY NATURAL
AREA, FLOYD BENNETT FIELD (Sat., Feb. 25). Meet at the
main entrance Ranger Station at 9 a.m. The North Forty Natural
Area, one of New York’s best kept secrets, can become a Winter
Wonderland. Search for wintering birds on the freshwater pond
and aiong the shore of Mill Basin. Meet naturalist Mickey
Maxwell Cohen and carpool to the site. Call 718-471-2166 for
info and reservation. Free two-hour walk.

LATE WINTER WILDLIFE WALK AT JAMAICA BAY REFUGE
(Sun., Feb. 26). From 10 a.m. — 1 p.m., hike around the pond and
wooded areas to look for winter birds and very early signs of
spring. Leader: Don Riepe. To reserve, contact Don. Free
(with NYC Audubon).

EARLY SPRING BIRD MIGRATION HIKE AT JAMAICA BAY
REFUGE (Sat., Mar. 31). Many birds return to the refuge early.
From 10 a.m. — 1 P.m., we'll look for great egret, laughing gull,
American oystercatcher, phoebe, osprey, and more. Leader:
Don Riepe. Free (with NYC Audubon).

SPRING MIGRATION BIRD WALK AT JAMAICA BAY REFUGE
(Sat., Apr. 28). From 10 a.m. — 1 P.m., hike around refuge trails
to look for migrating warblers, orioles, tanagers, and many
other species. Leader: Don Riepe. Free (with NYC Audubon).

For information and free field trip brochure,
call/write Don Riepe, (718) 318-9344, donriepe@gmail.com,
28 West 9th Road, Broad Channel, NY 11693; www.alsnyc.org.

AN EVEN GREENER
FARMINGDALE STATE COLLEGE

Therese Lucas

It is an exhilarating experience for us when a Greening
of Long Island donation is arranged. Itis further enhanced
when we receive letters of appreciation with details re-
garding the plantings, as we did in November from Michael
Veracka, Chair, Ornamental Horticulture, at Farmingdale
State College.

On April 9, 2011, their half-acre Sustainable Garden
was opened; it is the newest component of their Teaching
Gardens. The garden’s major components will demon-
strate sustainable landscape design and horticultural
principles, promoting environmental stewardship through
the development of a landscape that demonstrates:

Resource conservation — minimal outside inputs of wa-
ter, topsoil, fertilizers, and toxic pest control methods. The
materials selected for use in the garden will be obtained
within 350 miles of Farmingdale.

Recycling principles — water retention techniques utiliz-
ing the collection and dispersal of rainwater; soil building
techniques utilizing compost and compost tea, living
mulches/cover crops.

Plant selection — plant selections that demonstrate the
“right plant for the right place,” matching plants suitable
to the specific habitat rather that modifying a site for the
plants.

Among the donated plantings were
red maple, sugar maple, persimmon,
black tupelo, American hophornbeam,
white oak, bur oak, black oak, red oak,
shining sumac, American elderberry,
sassafras, lowbush blueberry, dwarf
witchalder, witch hazel, northern spice-
bush, and sweetgum.

Not only is it fulfilling to think about how the plantings
will grow, but how the students will grow even more.

The college’s gardens are open to the public; check
first for dates and times of availability. See
www .farmingdale.edu/campuspages.business.horticul-
ture/ for information.
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RARE BIRD ALERT (212) 979-3070
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Phone: (516) 931-1445
Fax: (516) 931-1467
E-Mail: Igklcpa@aol.com
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CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT

Konsker and Company, LTD
550 W. Old Country Rd., Suite 101
Hicksville, New York 11801
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BECOME A MEMBER OF SSAS

Think Globally, but Join Locally!

Option 1. You can join SSAS for a year by sending $20
payable to South Shore Audubon Society using the form
below. Ouraddressis P.O.Box 31, Freeport, NY 11520-0031.

Option 2. To join NAS and your all-volunteerlocal chapter,
youcan help SSAS survive NAS’s major dues-share cutbacks
by joining Audubon through us for the same price that it costs
ifyou join through NAS (we get $0 unless you join through us).
Mail the form below and your check payable to National
Audubon Society to SSAS at the address above. The special
rate for the first year is $20 per household.

Renewing?Please send NAS renewals directly to NAS (we
now get $0 for all NAS renewals).
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Donations to SSAS are always welcome! $

Yes, I'd like to join: O SSAS only O National Audubon too

NAME:

ADDRESS:

(Zip+4 if known)
PHONE NO.:

E-MAIL:
Chapter Code C2ZR150Z (South Shore Audubon Society)
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